Western University Scholarship@Western

MA Major Research Papers

2023

The CHIPS and Science Act: The United States' Race for Semiconductor Sovereignty

Jenna Kawar Western University

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/politicalscience_maresearchpapers

Part of the American Politics Commons

Recommended Citation

Kawar, Jenna, "The CHIPS and Science Act: The United States' Race for Semiconductor Sovereignty" (2023). *MA Major Research Papers*. 21. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/politicalscience_maresearchpapers/21

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in MA Major Research Papers by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

The CHIPS and Science Act: The United States' Race for Semiconductor Sovereignty

By

Jenna Kawar

Graduate Program in Political Science

An MA Literature Review submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts

Supervised by Professor Adam Harmes

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario July 24, 2023

Abstract

This paper explores the CHIPS and Science Act in the United States. The microchip is extremely crucial to the function of technology as a whole, and its global supply chain is monopolized by countries such as the US, China, Taiwan, the Netherlands, South Korea, and Japan. The industry is fierce in competition, and holds many implications within political science, and international relations. The CHIPS Act is an Act that allocates funding toward the re-shoring efforts to manufacture and research the microchip on US territory. This paper explores the history leading up to the CHIPS Act, as well as the reasoning behind the sudden re-shoring efforts. It argues that national security concerns are the main reason behind the Act, compared to the economy. Furthermore, the paper looks at the existing literature, and identifies the areas in need for future research. Ultimately, this paper explores the CHIPS Act, and its implications in the microchip industry.

Table of Contents

	4	1.	T		ction
กลา	nter		Intr	oan	CTION
Unit	puci		THEFT	Jun	

Chapter 1: Introduction			
1.1 Introduction	pg. 1		
Chapter 2: History & Current Discussion			
2.1 History	pg. 2		
2.2 Current Discussion	pg. 7		
Chapter 3: National Security			
3.1 CHIPS Act to Bolster National Security	pg. 12		
3.2 Export Concerns Within National Security	pg. 13		
3.3 Import Concerns Within National Security	pg. 17		
Chapter 4: Economy			
4.1 Economic Concerns Along Partisan Lines			
4.2 CHIPS Act Goal to Bolster Economy			
4.3 Economic Concerns Within the CHIPS Act			
4.4 Accounting For Small and Medium Businesses	pg. 27		
Chapter 5: Current Literature & Future Research			
5.1 Current Literature	pg. 29		
5.2 Future Research	pg. 33		
Chapter 6: Conclusion			
6.1 Conclusion	pg. 33		

Introduction

Microchips, also referred to as semiconductors, are "a set of electronic circuits printed onto a small flat piece of silicon".¹ Although on a technical level, semiconductors and microchips do differ, the terms are often used interchangeably.² Microchips play a crucial role in the production of all electronic devices. Essentially, "microchips serve as the neurons of a computer, essentially telling the device what to do by sending on and off signals to different parts of the device".³ Without microchips, almost all of the electronics and technology as we know it would cease to exist.⁴ Microchips are also a crucial aspect in regard to the exponential increase in computing power over time. This phenomena is referred to as Moore's law, "which states that the speed of computers, as measured by the number of transistors that can be placed on a single chip, will double every year or two".⁵ Computing power is essential in the realm of technology, and in many fields, it can account for "49%-94% of the performance improvements in [certain] domains".⁶ When the processing speed of a microchip increases, its computation power increases, and the technology becomes more efficient.⁷ In summary, microchips are necessary for the overall function of technology, and the exponential growth in computing power.

The microchip industry is one that is volatile and complex in nature. It has many implications in political science, specifically international relations. The production of microchips occurs on a global level with a global supply chain, and is home to many monopolies as well. That is to say, Taiwan, The United States, Japan, China, the Netherlands and South Korea are all prominent actors in this industry.⁸ The way this industry is set up creates fierce competition and has the potential for large hegemonies. The two main competing actors are the United States and China. The United States recently determined it has been over reliant on foreign countries for production, and this can prove detrimental to national security and the economy.⁹ Thus, in August

of 2022, the CHIPS Act was passed in an effort to re-shore and domesticate microchip production.¹⁰ The goals of the Act are to "1) reduce the likelihood that shocks abroad might disrupt the supply of chips, 2) boost American international economic competitiveness and create domestic jobs, and 3) protect semiconductors from being sabotaged in the manufacturing process".¹¹

This act, and its provisions, are novel in nature. That is to say, the decision to re-shore seemed very sudden with a strong sense of urgency. The Act was seemingly passed for two main reasons: national security concerns and economic concerns. This literature review will seek to answer the question of whether national security or economics serve as the main explanation behind the CHIPS and Science act. Then, it will explore the current literature regarding this industry, ultimately shining light on where this literature is headed, and what needs further research. This literature review will conclude that national security considerations are the most prominent factor in terms of the timing and content of the CHIPS Act. The literature review will begin with a history of the industry, as well as the current events and discussions. Then, it will explore national security as the main reason behind the Act. Next, it will explore the economy and its prominence within the Act. Finally, an analysis of the current literature within this industry, and it will conclude with areas of future research.

History & Current Discussion

The history of the semiconductor is rich. From its invention, to its advancements, to its global implications. For the sake of this paper, it is imperative to understand it from the perspective of the United States and its production. Its journey through domestic production, to international expansion lays the foundation as to why the US is looking to re-shore and re-domesticate their

production today. The semiconductor industry stems from humble beginnings in the late 1950s.¹² During this time, scientists were working to simplify transistors and the amount of wires that were required to string them together.¹³ Scientists were looking into semiconductor material, such as silicon and germanium, and experimenting with the idea of placing multiple transistors on a single piece of the semiconductor material.¹⁴ This revelation was known as the "integrated circuit", or a "chip", since "each integrated circuit was made from a piece of silicon 'chipped' off a circular silicon wafer".¹⁵ This is, ultimately, the beginning of the streamlining of this technology. These 'chips' were more reliable, smaller, more efficient, and more powerful than the previous technology. Now, they needed to establish its market.

Around this time, the Soviet Union had launched the world's first satellite, Sputnik, into space.¹⁶ This began to instill fear into Americans, implicating that the Russians now had a strategic advantage to the United States.¹⁷ These fears increased immensely when the Soviet Union sent the first person, Yuri Gagarin, to space.¹⁸ Ultimately, "the Soviet space program caused a crisis of confidence. Control of the cosmos would have serious military ramifications".¹⁹ The US now felt as though they were falling behind when it came to world power, and needed to catch up swiftly. This led to the decision to have the US send a person to the moon. This gave Robert Noyce, a pioneer in this field, his first market: rockets. NASA procured a large order of chips from Noyce and his company for their space travel endeavours.²⁰ The early demand at the time for this new technology is rooted in competition and has implications in geopolitics. The US began using chip technology as a means to undermine their Russian counterparts and catch up to them in their scientific advancements. This was done to combat the potential military ramifications and global control that space travel would bring.²¹ This competition and fear is a stark foreshadowing to the future of this technology.

Robert Noyce's efforts within NASA and the Apollo guidance computer resulted in great success. Ultimately, "NASA's trust in integrated circuits to guide astronauts to the moon was an important stamp of approval".²² Noyce's company, Fairchild Semiconductor, had jumped from a \$500,000 small start-up company, to a \$21 million established company over the span of only two years.²³ This was the beginning of a booming industry within the United States. Over the next few years, technological improvements were being made and different industries began utilizing chip technology. The US was in the early stages of establishing a strong, domestic supply chain. These actors knew how important this technology would be in the future. They knew it had potential to revolutionize the world and continue its exponential growth in accordance with Moore's Law.²⁴ Mass production, however, did prove to be a challenge. In the 1960s, the assembly process contained many steps that could only be completed by hand.²⁵ As the demand for this technology increased, the labour was difficult to procure and keep funded.

This commences the offshoring efforts to outsource labour to Hong Kong due to their significantly cheaper labour wages. They were able to hire more people for less cost and increase their supply. During their first year of operation in 1963, "the Hong Kong facility assembled 120 million devices".²⁶ This success garnered the attention of many other companies, who decided to follow suit. By the 1970s, "almost all US chipmakers had foreign assembly facilities".²⁷ From there, these companies further outsourced their labour to other parts of Asia, where they could take advantage of the labour costs that were even cheaper than Hong Kong's wages. This leads their efforts to Taiwan. Taiwan was the next best spot for the US to create chipmaking facilities for a number of reasons. Although America was allied with Taiwan, the defeat from Vietnam left many countries uneased. Chris Miller states that "from South Korea to Taiwan, Malaysia to Singapore, anti-communist governments were seeking assurance that America's retreat from Vietnam

wouldn't leave them standing alone".²⁸ In addition, Taiwan was in search of developments and jobs that would help address economic struggle (pg 64). Collaboration with the US was ultimately the best strategy to address these problems.

Within the next decade, "American semiconductor firms employed tens of thousands of workers internationally, mostly in Korea, Taiwan, and Southeast Asia".²⁹ Business was being conducted as planned, gaining immense success. Facilities were also actively improving semiconductor technology and diversifying their use. These chips were now used not only in governmental affairs, but were also being refined to be sold to everyday consumers for personal products. The US was seemingly on top, dominating the world's technology industry.³⁰ However, competition started to rise. Japan was now catching up to the forefront of this technology race. They were producing chips that were ultimately superior to America's. Japan was producing chips with failure rates around 0.02 percent.³¹ In comparison, "the lowest failure rate of the three American firms was 0.09 percent- which meant four-and-a-half times as many US-made chips were malfunctioning".³² There was no difference in terms of cost or function, so why would anyone willingly choose to purchase this technology from the US? Japanese company, Sony, was now becoming a leader not only in terms of technology, but also innovation.³³

This competition, along with Japan's newfound success had many negative implications on the United States. To begin, the economic loss would be disastrous. They were now second in the technology race that brought them extensive revenue. They were losing precious money to their competitors in a way that they could not keep up. They feared that "if the trends of the mid-1980s continued, Japan would dominate the DRAM industry and drive major US producers out of business. The US might find itself even more reliant on foreign chips and semiconductor manufacturing equipment than it was on oil".³⁴ The economic loss was not even the only issue

6

they were now faced with. The potential reliance on overseas manufacturing meant that the US would just have to trust these international companies with incredibly sensitive material.³⁵ The US was now looking at a potentially detrimental national security problem.

The United States now had to explore potential solutions. They needed to figure out a way to stay competitive in the technology race with Japan and address issues of national security. There were threats of tariffs, attempted deals, and formal complaints.³⁶ However, in 1986, Washington and Tokyo ended up deliberating and reaching a deal.³⁷ Japan would now have to place quotas on their exports of DRAM chips, ultimately decreasing supply and increasing price.³⁸ Despite these agreements, the US was still looking to exit the market of DRAM chip production because although "the trade restrictions redistributed profits within the tech industry... they couldn't save most of America's memory chip firms".³⁹ This agreement was seemingly not sufficient for the United States. Their next step was to attempt to implement policy moves similar to Japan's to help with research and development (R&D). Ultimately, Japan's government acted as a mediator to help coordinate R&D efforts for firms, and also fund these efforts.⁴⁰ If the US could implement this tactic into their work, it might allow them to regain their competitive edge. Ultimately, despite all of these efforts, America still found themselves lacking compared to Japan.

That is, until new names entered the race. Business billionaire Jack Simplot was a key factor in the revival of Silicon Valley.⁴¹ It was Simplot's efforts, as well as tech start-ups and corporate transformations that put America back into the competition. Soon enough, "the US overtook Japan's DRAM behemoths not by replicating them but by innovating around them. Rather than cutting itself off from trade, Silicon Valley offshored even more production to Taiwan and South Korea to regain its competitive advantage".⁴² The US ultimately made a comeback in the early 2000s because of its "dominance in computer chips, [which were] the core technology of

the era".⁴³ While the emphasis was still on the importance of offshoring, this new US resurgence also began to highlight the need for domestic production, as evident through the success of the American tech start-ups. This entrepreneurial innovation, the success of government programs, new progress with R&D, and the hit of Japan's financial crisis in the 1990s led the US back to first place in 1993.⁴⁴ Japan's inexplainable low costs and lack of innovation led to their demise, even being taken over in DRAM production by South Korea.⁴⁵

Everything was seemingly looking up for the United States. They were back in the race and back on top. This success was only short-lived, however, as new competition and problems swiftly arose. At the same time that the US was navigating their race with Japan, Taiwan was looking to enter the competition. After not receiving a CEO position at his current company, Texas Instruments, Morris Chang took his business to Taiwan, with the intention of putting Taiwan on the map as a strong actor within the chip industry.⁴⁶ The creation of the Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company (TSMC) was just the beginning of Taiwan's imminent success, and they were well on their way to becoming a dominating force, producing some of the "world's most advanced chips".⁴⁷ Taiwan, the US, and other actors will spend the next couple of decades continuing this fight in the technology race. Being at the forefront of technology not only means ruling the economy, but also gaining an incredible advantage in terms of the military and security.⁴⁸ This competition has ultimately turned into a war, a 'Chip War', the term coined by Chris Miller.

The current factors in this war are broad. Since microchips are quintessential to essentially every piece of technology there is, this war expands to technology as a whole, and the race to be on top. To begin, there are predictions of China potentially beating the US in terms of AI technology.⁴⁹ The improvement of computing power and the easy acquisition of US microchips from Taiwan, places China at an extreme military advantage.⁵⁰ An AI-forward China means the

potential for autonomous weapons, autonomous vehicles, and overall stronger military systems.⁵¹ China is able to continue these endeavours because they are currently able to acquire US-designed microchips from Taiwan. It was discovered that "less than 20 percent of the contracts involved companies that are subject to US export controls".⁵² Ultimately, this places the US at an extreme disadvantage in terms of military and technology. With this competition in general, the future will be heavily reliant on chip technology. That is to say, "powerful processors to run AI algorithms, big memory chips to crunch data, [and] perfectly tuned analog chips to sense and produce radio waves".⁵³ Essentially, this chip war has everything to do with global power, military power, and economic power.

In terms of the US military, they are no longer a leading buyer of chips, being replaced by everyday consumers and consumer companies such as Apple.⁵⁴ Since the production of chips is so expensive, it is not something the Pentagon, or the National Security Agency, can do in-house.⁵⁵ In addition, producing a cutting edge chip that competes technologically with the rest of the world's production, while maintaining the upgrading abilities in accordance with Moore's Law, is much too expensive for domestic production on a military front.⁵⁶ The US military, and government intelligence agencies, currently purchase their chips from outsourced "trusted foundries".⁵⁷ This does, however, create potential vulnerabilities. No matter how trusted the source, there is always risk of tampering.⁵⁸ This alludes to a bigger picture, of every country in this chip war looking to further their technology and maintain their dominant status. Many of these actors share a common denominator of relying on Taiwan for the fabrication of their chips.

China has currently "identified their reliance on foreign chipmakers as a critical vulnerability".⁵⁹ They are seeking to "rework the world's chip industry by buying foreign chipmakers, stealing their technology, and providing billions of dollars of subsidies to Chinese

chip farms".⁶⁰ This will allow China to domesticate fabrication, as well as avoid many US restrictions. Although the US noticed these advancements, they still had the notion of globalization in their minds. They believed it was what was best for the world, until the potential impending doom of China's advancements began to become reality. Toward the end of the Obama administration in 2016, Commerce Secretary Penny Pritzker publicly "declaring it 'imperative that semiconductor technology remains a central feature of American ingenuity and a driver of economic growth. [The US] cannot afford to cede our leadership".⁶¹ The US began to gain an understanding of their heavy reliance on Taiwan and the deepening threat of China. Attempts to impose sanctions and restrictions, reach agreements, and collaborate were all simply not enough.

Now, each country involved is seeking to achieve very specific goals in this war. The US hopes to increase its chip fabrication and continue to be a dominating force in the semiconductor industry.⁶² Some countries in Asia and Europe are looking to dive further into the chip market and expand their shares.⁶³ Taiwan and South Korea want to remain as leaders of chip fabrication.⁶⁴ China, similar to the US is looking to increase its chip fabrication.⁶⁵ This leaves the United States, Europe, and Asia as the three main actors in this war. Ultimately, "if the US wants to increase its market share, some other country's market share must decrease… yet outside China, all the world's advanced chip fabs are in countries that are US allies or close friends".⁶⁶ This leads into the United States' efforts to domesticate chip production.

The first factor that led to the push for US domestication efforts is the global semiconductor chip shortage.⁶⁷ The beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic also marked the beginning of the chip shortage. While the pandemic did play a large role in this crisis, it is not the sole cause. The pandemic merely exacerbated already existing vulnerabilities within the chip industry.⁶⁸ COVID-19 played a role in this shortage through its impact on supply and demand.⁶⁹ The new working

conditions brought on by the pandemic meant the increased demand for technology to enable working from home, and the decreased demand for consumer electronics due to economic struggles.⁷⁰ The disruptions within chip supply led to "the forced closure of chip manufacturing plants due to global lockdowns, resulting in the depletion of semiconductors production and inventory".⁷¹ The pandemic was not the only reason for the shortage, however.

The Semiconductor Supply Chain (SSC), as previously depicted, has an incredibly long, expensive, and complex production process. Furthermore, the supply chain is spread across many different countries, which means having to navigate between "different tax laws, import controls, and diverse regulations".⁷² The pandemic exacerbated issues within the SSC pertaining to "large scale disruptions [that] can occur because of single points of failure, [and] global access to suppliers or customers can be impaired due to geopolitical tensions".⁷³ The pandemic, and the economic and production issues that came with it, led to bottlenecks in many areas, choking out areas in the supply chain. Furthermore, there are heightened geopolitical issues. With the US and China 'trade war' looking to "make semiconductor manufacturing in China difficult",⁷⁴ it only furthered and worsened the semiconductor shortage as a result of the restrictions.⁷⁵ The chip shortage, as well as increased tensions within the 'tech war', led the US to begin re-evaluating their policies.⁷⁶

These factors furthered America's understanding that they were now heavily reliant on other countries in a way that could prove detrimental. The only way around this would be to develop new strategy. Enter the Chips and Science Act.⁷⁷ The Act "provides funds to support the domestic production of semiconductors and authorizes various programs and activities of the federal science agencies".⁷⁸ That is to say, the US is seeking to domesticate their production to combat the heavy reliance on international production. The Act also emphasizes the fact that the

funding allocated within this program must only be used for US efforts, and cannot be used to "construct, modify, or improve a facility outside of the United States".⁷⁹ It is a bipartisan legislation that allocates \$52.7 billion for chip production.⁸⁰ For the first five years, \$39 billion will be "earmarked for the construction of semiconductor fabrication plants, or 'fabs', including \$2 billion specifically designated for mature semiconductors essential to the military as well as the automotive and manufacturing industries".⁸¹ The leftover funding then "will foster a more robust domestic ecosystem for semiconductor production, including research and development and workforce cultivation".⁸² This act highlights the overarching belief that working toward domesticating production is the most viable option for the US to maintain its status as a dominating force.

The Obama administration began to lay down the foundation to addressing the issues within the semiconductor industry. The Trump administration sought to impose restrictions on China to address the economic and security issues that the industry.⁸³ The Biden administration then understood that they needed to incorporate the domestication efforts to further address the economic and security problems. This act ultimately addresses the "global shortage that has been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic and the US-China trade war".⁸⁴ The administration also hopes to create jobs through these efforts.⁸⁵ Through this developed understanding of the United States' unique position in this industry, it can be concluded that they are looking to domesticate for a multitude of reasons. The US is utilizing the CHIP act to address national security concerns, increase supply chain resilience, increase their economic competitiveness, reinstate their technological leadership, and bring business back to the United States. Secretary of Commerce Gina Raimondo states that "CHIPS for America is fundamentally a national security initiative",⁸⁶ and the hope is that it "advances our shared goals, strengthens global supply chains, and enhances

our collective security".⁸⁷ While all of these reasons are important and play a role in their decision, could there be one reason in particular that was most important in their sudden efforts to re-shore?

National Security

The CHIPs act is intended to aid national security. The main goal has been to "re-establish and sustain US leadership across the semiconductor supply chain".⁸⁸ However, hegemonic efforts also need to be supplemented with strategies to prevent competitors from catching up. These strategies also work to protect national security, thus making national security an important factor in this Act. Therefore, national security will be the first factor explored in this paper. To begin, the Act includes guardrail provisions specifically intended to advance technological and national security within America. The guardrails pertaining to national security "are intended to ensure technology and innovation funded by the CHIPS and Science Act is not used for malign purposes by adversarial countries against the United States or its allies and partners".⁸⁹ Specifically, there are specific provisions that entail the following:

- 1. Expansion Clawback section of the Act (<u>15 U.S.C. 4652(a)(6)</u>) states that funding recipients may not engage in any significant transaction involving the material expansion of semiconductor manufacturing capacity in a foreign country of concern
- The Technology Clawback section of the Act (<u>15 U.S.C. 4652(a)(5)(C)</u>) bans funding recipients from engaging in joint research or technology licensing efforts with foreign entities of concern that relate to a technology or product that raises national security concerns
- 3. For both the prohibition on certain expansion transactions and the prohibition on certain joint research or licensing transactions, the applicable term shall be the 10 years following the date of the award of Federal financial assistance, unless otherwise specified in the required agreement (15 CFR § 231.202(a))

(Federal Register 88 FR 17439)⁹⁰

These guardrails are intended to contain production and expansion solely to the US, and ensure other countries of concern (i.e. North Korea, People's Republic of China, Iran, Russia) do not reap any benefits from America's efforts and funding. This will ultimately be an immense help as the US will be able to advance without risk of interference.

These provisions also play a large role in protecting America's national security. Another large aspect of the guardrails seeks to "classify semiconductors as critical to national security".⁹¹ Currently, the US recognizes there is still production of 'legacy chips' in other countries, as well as the countries of concern. The statute would ultimately allow expanded production of these types of chips; however, the new proposed guardrails would classify and distinguish a list of semiconductors as being a crucial aspect to America's national security.⁹² Ultimately, these chips would not fall under the 'legacy chip' classification and thus, would be able to hold much tighter restrictions.⁹³ Ultimately, the US Department of Commerce states that "this measure will cover chips that are critical to US national security needs, including current-generation and mature-node chips used for quantum computing, in radiation-intensive environments, and for other specialized military capabilities".⁹⁴ Not only are the US seeking to protect these new chips for the sake of security, the guardrails also work to control exports.

In October 2022, the Bureau of Industry and Security (BIS) "implemented export controls to prevent the PRC from purchasing and manufacturing advanced chips that would enhance their military capabilities".⁹⁵ Since there has been recent progress pertaining to technology advancements and production, the new guardrails work to reinforce these previous controls "by aligning prohibited technology thresholds for memory chips between export controls and CHIPS national security guardrails. [The] proposed rule applies a more restrictive threshold for logic chips than is used for export controls".⁹⁶ Essentially, the US is utilizing microchip technology to advance

their military. These chips are undoubtedly crucial to the military system and therefore, cannot be at risk of infiltration. The CHIPS act and its proposed guardrails ultimately work to protect this important sector. With the understanding that the CHIPS act was enacted rather suddenly, there is implications regarding the urgent need for change. It is important to explore and understand how the industry has reached this point in order to understand why the sudden change is necessary.

In the early 2000s, it was understood that the United States had a large lead in the science and technology industry. The military dominance and hegemony was attributed to the 'scientific prowess' of the US.⁹⁷ That is to say, the technologies they were utilizing were only available from US weapons laboratories. They were domestically produced and the technological advancements were unique to the United States. However, the early 2000s also brought about increased globalization and free trade, which meant that 'scientific and technical' (S&T) knowledge was now being disseminated at faster rates, to further areas. This meant imminent threat to US military hegemony.⁹⁸ This ultimately identifies free trade as a threat to the military system and the United States' hegemony. In addition to free trade, other major powers were making advancements of their own.

During this time, China was working diligently to close the technology gap within the military sector, but it was evident that their capacities were lacking in comparison to the US.⁹⁹ In terms of microchip technology, "China's most advanced facilities have been six to eight years behind the state of the art and continue to be critically dependent on imports".¹⁰⁰ It was ultimately predicted that by 2020, their military technology "will still be significantly inferior to that of the United States".¹⁰¹ However, the current case is that China "by far remains the biggest threat to America's technological innovation and economic security".¹⁰² China has developed robust strategies in an effort to take lead and gain hegemonic power in the military sector. These strategies

work to combat their 'technological inferiority'. They have developed the 'Military-Civil Fusion' (MCF) in an effort to cut back the lead of the United States.¹⁰³ An important factor in the MCF is "the elimination of barriers between China's civilian research and commercial sectors, and its military and defence industrial sectors".¹⁰⁴ China is ultimately "implementing this strategy, not just through its own research and development efforts, but also by acquiring and diverting the world's cutting-edge technologies - including through theft - in order to achieve military dominance".¹⁰⁵

Despite the Department of Commerce imposing export controls on semiconductor components, and working to address national security cases, China still allegedly enacted "efforts to steal intellectual property [and] other American data".¹⁰⁶ Deputy Attorney General Lisa O. Monaco delivered a speech on February 16, 2023 addressing the national security threats. She states that there are countries posing a threat to national security "through foreign investment designed to access sensitive data and key technologies".¹⁰⁷ Furthermore, she discussed how these countries' leaders' are working to "seek technical advantage through the acquisition, use, and abuse of disruptive technology: innovations fueling the next generation of military and national security capabilities".¹⁰⁸ She continues by discussing the fact that these countries "want to acquire technology by any means possible – not only to fuel surveillance and repression at home and abroad, but to gain strategic dominance".¹⁰⁹ That is to say, even despite technological inferiority, countries of concern still pose a very real threat to US hegemony in terms of national security.

Attorney General Monaco also discussed the CHIPS Act in this speech and how it works to tackle national security concerns. It seeks to maintain US leadership in this sector through its investment in domestic R&D and restricting transfers to countries of concern to mitigate the national security risks. Domestic investment allows for technological innovation that the US will have complete control over. They will be working with microchip technology that will be utilized in the military industry, as well as other high-stake industries. If they want to maintain their military hegemony, these innovations must be unique to the US and not shared with others, especially countries of concern. Therefore, the CHIPS Act serves to protect these new, sensitive microchips from having their technology stolen by enforcing strict, domestic control over them. In addition, the restriction of transfers and exports further protects against national security threats by preventing the procurement of these chips from countries of concern. Ultimately, this act works to prevent theft and potentially dangerous procurement, and protect technological innovations. Other countries gaining a technological lead is a very dangerous threat to the US and its hegemonic power. These countries can gain vital information on the US, which the CHIPS Act works to circumvent. However, information and exports are not the only potential security threats.

Another aspect the CHIPS Act addresses is the over-reliance on foreign countries for the production of these chips. The semiconductor supply chain is global in nature. It is an industry that spans over the entire world; however, there is intense concentrations within aspects of the industry. That is to say, certain countries have monopolies on areas, resulting in interdependence. Ultimately, this can create "chokepoints that can result in interruptions and opportunities for foreign adversaries to impair US access to trusted semiconductors".¹¹⁰ Firstly, the US "is heavily dependent on a single company in Taiwan for producing its leading-edge chips and has significant dependence on China for mature node logic chips".¹¹¹ Due to the nature of the supply chain, it is extremely fragile and volatile. Countries could very well impair access to product, and exploit the supply chain.¹¹² This can ultimately result in scenarios where "counterfeit and compromised microchips appear in US commercial and defense systems".¹¹³ In addition, "adversaries can and have targeted critical technology, intellectual property, and human talent from the US

semiconductor industry, resulting in substantial losses".¹¹⁴ To summarize, the US faces potential extreme security threats as a result of their acquired chips.

In 2018, there was an article released discussing a conspiracy that Chinese intelligence agencies were able to infiltrate companies in the US by "embedding malicious microchips in Supermicro motherboards".¹¹⁵ These motherboards were allegedly used in US data centers, which could ultimately supply China with sensitive information pertaining to the United States. However, this claim was vehemently denied by the companies the article stated were affected.¹¹⁶ Whether this case was true, or not, it still has serious implications regarding microchip infiltration. If the US continues acquiring microchips to deal with sensitive information from their competitors, they open themselves up to numerous security risks. The example discussed above, whether true or false, provides a stark warning that microchips can greatly compromise hardware. The technology behind it is that "somewhere in the Linux operating system, which runs in many servers, is code that authorizes a used by verifying a typed password against a stored encrypted one. An implanted chip can alter part of that code so the server wont check for a password... [resulting in] a secure machine [that] is open to any and all users".¹¹⁷ This isn't the only potential weak point, though. There is potential for microchips to "steal encryption keys for secure communications, block security updates, and open new pathways to the internet".¹¹⁸ It can also be done in a way that network administrators wouldn't even recognize it as suspicious activity.¹¹⁹

This highlights the fact that there are very real security risks with importing microchips. When a country has the technological ability, along with the desire to knock out the US as a hegemonic power, who knows what lengths they will go in order to achieve their goals. It is evident that there are already efforts to gather US information. Recently, Microsoft stated that "Chinese state-sponsored hackers had compromised 'critical' US cyber infrastructure across numerous industries with a focus on gathering intelligence.¹²⁰ China is actively engaging on attacks in the cyber sphere, it is only a matter of time before. This also leaves room for potential future research pertaining to China's infiltration of microchips. Although the instance with Supermicro has not been proven true, there is still high risk with acquiring technology that deals with such sensitive information from countries that are actively working against you. Is this something they're already doing without us knowing?

The only way to circumvent this issue is through domestic production, at least for areas with sensitive, confidential information. The CHIPS Act seeks to mitigate these problems through the increase of domestic production and guardrails to protect national security. It is apparent that the geopolitical climate calls for immediate change in this industry due to national security threats. While noted during the Obama and Trump administrations respectively, the severity was truly understood once Biden took office. That is when the reshoring efforts began. The bipartisan legislation called for the sudden and immediate plan to begin domestic production. The US began to realize the true security threats that came with such a volatile supply chain. To begin, there is high risk when producing chips for things like military and security affairs. Since the supply chain is globally interdependent, areas of the supply chain in the US are actively collaborating with other countries, even countries of concern. Thus, production in the US is still at risk to security breaches when dealing with other countries. This is where the mitigation efforts of the CHIPS Act work. It works to keep production and the sharing of new production exclusively domestic. Protecting new innovations will ultimately reduce security risks by keeping America's progress exclusive to America, giving them the lead in the technology race.

Another way the CHIPS Act works to mitigate national security threats is by reducing the reliance on acquired chips from countries of concern. Procuring chips from countries, such as

China, implicates security risks since the US is in direct competition with them. China has displayed that they are actively working on gathering information on the United States, and working diligently to gain a lead in the competition. This means the US is at risk of potentially receiving compromised microchips, or becoming victim to critical information theft. This is especially concerning in areas surrounding national security, such as the military industry. By increasing domestic production of microchips, there is far less risk of receiving a microchip that has been tampered with. Furthermore, there will be more control over the assembly of the chip itself, allowing for a more secure chip. It is understood, however, that microchips are extremely expensive and difficult to produce. This raises concern regarding the feasibility and sustainability of the sudden re-shoring efforts.

It was discussed earlier that free trade, while a crucial part of this industry, has also led to its downfalls. Free trade is ultimately a key cause to the issues faced within the microchip industry and technology war due to the security threats brought about. The outsourcing of labour, and increase in globalization in the early 2000s paved the way for the industry we see today. With free trade so engrained in our world, especially in this industry, it is impossible to imagine this industry without it. Although free trade is a key cause of the issues pertaining to national security, it is not something that can be eliminated. Despite the re-shoring efforts and the CHIPS Act, the supply chain is vast and too interdependent to ever eliminate free trade. With that being said, how can the efforts of the United States work to domesticate production while also accounting for free trade in a way that further protects national security?

It has been established that the protection of national security is a predominant and crucial aspect behind the reshoring efforts of the CHIPS act. From the rise in globalization and the global supply chain, to the risks that come with importing and exporting such sensitive technology, the

semiconductor industry holds many implications within national security. Events such as the trade war, chip shortage, and China's push for global hegemony have raised the stakes even higher in the United States' push to domesticate. With that being said, the economy is another reason to explore to further understand the re-shoring efforts. Mainly, whether it is the more predominant reason, or not.

Economy

The economy is an important factor within the CHIPS Act, and its goal to bolster the economy will be evaluated and discussed below. To commence this section, however, there will be an exploration of partisan opinions pertaining to the passing of this act with regard to economic concerns. That is to say, although the CHIPS Act was passed in the senate in a bipartisan vote, the Republican party leadership voiced strong concerns about the Act.¹²¹ Specifically, "House Republican leadership is urging members of its conference to vote against [the CHIPS Act]... a reversal from its position earlier in the day that comes hours after Senate Democrats struck a deal on a multibillion-dollar reconciliation package".¹²² The announcement of an agreement that looked at a "\$369 billion deal on a climate, taxes, and health care package"¹²³ was seemingly the reason behind the Republican Party's opposition to the CHIPS Act. A memo from the office of House Minority Whip Steve Scalise stated that "this legislation comes to the House precisely as Senate Democrats have allegedly struck a deal on their partisan reconciliation bill, pairing up a tone-deaf agenda that on one hand gives billions away in corporate handouts, and on the other hand undoes historic tax cuts implemented by Republicans".¹²⁴ In this instance, the Republicans believed that the Democrat agenda has provided increased inflation, and was on track to cause a severe recession.¹²⁵ The CHIPS Act ultimately received negative feedback from many Republicans

because, in tandem with the reconciliation package, there could be detrimental ramifications regarding America's economy.

Republicans ultimately had vast concerns regarding the CHIPS Act and its potential implications. Republican Representative Kevin Hern stated via Twitter, that "in light of this deal, whether Republican Members support CHIPS or not (I don't), we must ALL vote no. Passing CHIPS will pave the way for the radical Build Back Broke plan. The time to fight is now".¹²⁶ Rep. Hern, and many other Republicans, were referring to President Joe Biden's 'Build Back Better Framework, as the 'Build Back Broke plan'. Stating that instead of bolstering the middle class, fulfilling climate goals, and growing the economy.¹²⁷ it would actually "cause even more inflation, supply chain issues, and hurt the American people and the economy".¹²⁸ This framework, as well as the CHIPS Act, proved to be quite opposed by Republicans. In a press release, Rep. Barry Moore stated that "in the midst of our highest inflation rate in more than 40 years, this legislation spends \$250 billion on crony capitalist handouts with no guardrails to prevent that money from strengthening China's economy instead of our own".¹²⁹ Rep. Moore continues, saying that "we all share the goal of revitalizing the critical semiconductor industry, but I cannot vote for a legislation that adds \$79 billion to the deficit without proper oversight or assurances of accomplishing its stated purpose".¹³⁰ Essentially, in the eyes of Rep. Moore, and other Republicans, the only way to properly bolster the economy in the United States is to cut down on taxes, and reduce regulations "for all American industries and families, not crony capitalism".¹³¹

Ultimately, according to many Republicans, the CHIPS Act is just another way to damage the economy. Furthermore, considering that the legislation went to the House while the Democrats were also allegedly making a deal pertaining to their reconciliation bill, it is believed that they were "pairing up a tone-deaf agenda that on one hand gives billions away in corporate handouts, and on the other hand undoes historic tax cuts implemented by Republicans".¹³² Although the idea of protecting and bolstering the microchip industry in the United States is bipartisan in nature,¹³³ many Republicans believed the CHIPS Act was less than ideal. Rep. Barry Moore proposed that "instead of industry specific subsidies, broad based tax incentives would do more to increase the US's global competitiveness. For about the same cost as CHIPS subsidies, Congress could enact a powerful set of incentives to allow all American companies to compete and win in the global economy".¹³⁴ Prior to the Act becoming bipartisan, the conflict along partisan lines pertained to the allocation of funds, and how the Act would seemingly worsen America's economy, rather than bolster it.

On the other hand, many other Republicans that were "on the House Homeland Security, Intelligence, and Foreign Affairs committees were urging their colleagues to get behind the legislation, arguing that the shortage of semiconductor chips presents a national security threat".¹³⁵ Republican Congressman Michael McCaul stated that, despite being unhappy with the political issues surrounding the bill, he was supporting in in order to uphold America's national security.¹³⁶ Republican Congressman Tom Cole stated via a press release, that the bill "is a step in the right direction toward keeping Communist China at bay and protecting our nation's economic and security interests".¹³⁷ Ultimately, "the House passed the CHIPS and Science Act in a 243-187-1 vote, with 24 Republicans joining most Democrats in supporting the measure".¹³⁸ This exploration of partisan conflict surrounding the CHIPS Act illuminates the fact that protecting America's national security is the main explanation for the Act, as this is what allowed it to become bipartisan. Many Republicans did not prefer the economic aspect of it. Even though the Act seeks to bolster the economy, many Republicans still viewed it as something that could prove detrimental to America's economy. Thus, many Republicans attempted to urge their colleagues to vote against the Act. However, it was ultimately due to national security concerns that certain Republicans ended up voting in favour of the CHIPS Act. Ultimately, national security was the cause of the bipartisanship for this act.

While it is important to understand the partisan conflict pertaining to the economy during the passing of the CHIPS Act, it is also important to explore and evaluate the economic implications of the Act itself and what it seeks to achieve. As previously established, there is an overall global reliance on Taiwan within the microchip industry. Specifically, "Taiwan makes 65% of the world's semiconductors and almost 90% of the advanced chips".¹³⁹ Taiwan's monopoly in this field holds implications in a few areas regarding economy. To begin, the United States was essentially 'behind' in the economic potential this industry could bring. That is to say, the microchip industry generates just under \$600 billion in global revenue annually, and is projected to surpass \$600 billion in 2024.¹⁴⁰ To compare, the US generates approximately \$73 billion in annual revenue.¹⁴² This represents a vast discrepancy in revenue between the United States and the countries they are so reliant on. One might question why the US is a leader in economy yet doesn't have larger stakes in an industry that plays a very large role in global economy.¹⁴³ This is one reason that the US is seeking to re-shore their efforts, that being their potential to increase their economic hegemony.

Another reason for re-shoring pertaining to the economy emphasizes the overreliance on foreign countries, such as Taiwan. The monopoly Taiwan holds on such a crucial part of the global supply chain implicates disaster in the event of any disruption. Kannan & Feldgoise state that "the effects of a disruption in Taiwan would be catastrophic for the global economy and would affect more than 50 percent of the world's most advanced chips and the trillions of dollars of commercial activity that depend upon them".¹⁴⁴ Ultimately, the shockwaves from a disruption in Taiwan would

be felt globally, especially in the US. This was evident during the chip shortage that began in 2020. The COVID-19 pandemic, along with various structural factors, led to a microchip shortage that impacted countless industries. One industry that felt this shortage heavily was the automotive industry. The automotive industry is one of the United States' largest exports.¹⁴⁵ The disruptions within the microchip industry had a detrimental impact on the United States' automotive industry, as microchips are crucial to automobile production. Although the industry is slowly recovering from these events, it highlights the over-reliance on foreign countries for production. If disruptions of a similar nature were to occur in the future, the US would once again experience major economic shortcomings in industries as important as the automotive industry. The US simply cannot risk a repetition of these past events for the sake of their economy, ultimately highlighting the need to begin re-shoring efforts. Increased production in the US increases independence, and in the case of disruptions in other countries, they would still have production abilities and would not be left out completely.

The way the CHIPS act accounts for economic development is through allocation of funding for production and development. Specifically, "the bill authorizes \$10 billion for a new grant program at the Department of Commerce (DOC) to build as many as 20 new regional technology hubs to accelerate important technology development... funds can be used for accelerating commercialization of key competitive technologies, workforce development, and entrepreneurial training".¹⁴⁶ The bill also seeks to help foster long-term economic development and success, as well as create jobs.¹⁴⁷ Ultimately, it is understood that there are many concerns regarding the economy. This act seeks to address and protect the economy through re-shoring and protecting microchip production. This act will fundamentally address economic problems pertaining to this industry, but there are still some questions about the true level of effectiveness.

That is to say, "some Members of Congress have expressed concerns about the economic and military implications of a loss of US leadership in parts of the semiconductor supply chain and, relatedly, the adequacy of US-based semiconductor fabrication capacity to meet US commercial and defence needs".¹⁴⁸ That is to say, although the US is the leader when it comes to technology and innovation, the question still stands as to whether a domestic semiconductor ecosystem would garner success on an equal or higher level than it is currently. To summarize, would the US truly be able to domesticate production and re-shore completely?

There are a few areas to explore within this inquiry. To begin, the logistics of re-shoring and domestication efforts. Within the CHIPS Act, \$39 billion is allocated to manufacturing incentives.¹⁴⁹ However, it is not easy to create and expand a domestic chip industry. A semiconductor fabrication plant (fab) is a facility that is incredibly difficult to create due to the high costs and time needed for production.¹⁵⁰ Analyst Bob Johnson stated that "a modern fab is something like half a million square feet... and requires monstrous clean rooms that have massive air handling capabilities".¹⁵¹ In addition, the buildings themselves require "exceptionally strong foundations... you cannot have any vibration in the fab because it can wreck the manufacturing process".¹⁵² All of this is to say, even the creation of the facilities will be complex. This only means the process will be expensive, and very lengthy in time. Furthermore, the machines in the fabs are also extremely costly. The ultraviolet lithography machine, for example, is used to "map out the circuitry of chips, [and] costs about \$150 million".¹⁵³ A fab requires 9-18 ultraviolet lithography machines, ultimately costing anywhere between \$1.3 billion to \$2.7 billion.¹⁵⁴ The creation of fabs alone is costly and time-consuming.

Furthermore, the production of semiconductors is very complex. It requires things such as a myriad of pure chemicals, chip etching machines, and more.¹⁵⁵ In Asia, more localized supply

chains have evolved "where the providers of these products are located close to the semiconductor factories. There are also one or two companies that produce vital inputs and that have been trustworthy suppliers to companies in Asia for a long time. This is not yet the case in places like Arizona and Ohio".¹⁵⁶ That is to say, fabs in Asia have evolved over time to optimize the manufacturing process in a way that streamlines production. Another argument is the notion that re-shoring will bring new jobs to the US. Aside from labour being significantly less expensive than it is in the US, there is a lack of people that can work in this industry. To elaborate, "there is both a shortage of new graduates and experienced workers with the technical and engineering knowledge necessary to manufacture semiconductors".¹⁵⁷ Furthermore, Scott Kennedy, a senior advisor at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, states that "if we were to today, snap our fingers and have ten new fabs with the world's leading chips, we probably wouldn't have enough people to staff them, that's the biggest bottleneck to the expansion of America's fab capacity".¹⁵⁸ Although the CHIPS Act does allocate funding to training, it still requires time and willing people. Despite the urgency of America's reshoring efforts, all of these efforts will only garner results in the long-term when it comes to America's economy.

Another aspect worth noting is the allocation of the funds itself. If the CHIPS Act emphasizes the economy as an important factor behind the reshoring, the funds from the bill itself need to be properly dispersed. This highlights an inherent flaw in the Act, which can lead us to believe that the economy is not as crucial of a reason for the bill as protecting national security is. The President's Export Council ultimately "serves as the principal national advisory committee on international trade".¹⁵⁹ This committee "will undoubtedly have influence over how the CHIPS Act is implemented".¹⁶⁰ Members of this committee range from national security experts to executives of companies. Some of the executive members, for example, are Cristiano R. Amon, CEO of Qualcomm; Patrick E. Murphy, CEO of Togal.ai; Mike Roman, CEO of 3M; and more. Essentially, some of the members of this committee are leaders in the technology and science world; however, they fail to represent one group that is vital to America's economy: small and medium businesses (SMBs). There is no SMB representative on this board, despite accounting for "99.9% of all US businesses".¹⁶¹ In addition, SMBs also create 64% of new jobs yearly in the US.¹⁶² It appears, thus, that the CHIPS Act needs to specifically account for small businesses if the economy is truly at the forefront of this bill.

Robert Morcos, CEO of Social Mobile, states that "the majority of the CHIPS funding will go to some of the world's largest companies. The government should, however, stipulate a percentage of the awarded funds be spent engaging SMBs to accelerate innovation in materials science, packaging, mechanical design, and the plethora of ancillary industries needed to create a downstream supply of business".¹⁶³ Failure to represent SMBs within the CHIPS Act can prove detrimental. For example, Erdal Arikan, an academic studying in the US, discovered 'polar code', which is "a coding theory that helped the Chinese telecommunications giant (Huawei) develop its 5G technology".¹⁶⁴ Arikan had pitched his polar codes to Qualcomm and Seagate, both US-based companies, and was ultimately turned down only to be picked up by Huawei in China.¹⁶⁵ This example is not an anomaly. As Morcos states, even the most successful companies, such as Qualcomm, started off as SMBs. This implicates the fact that many technological innovations could easily have not been uncovered had these small business not had the opportunities they were given. Innovation thrives on the small business level. Morcos continues to state that "the CHIPS Act could incentivize America's large corporations to invest in the country's most promising SMBs while creating a sustainable pipeline for recruiting and retaining top talent from around the world".¹⁶⁶ Ultimately, the CHIPS Act does have potential to bolster America's economy

exponentially. However, there are provisions that need to be carried out in order to achieve success, namely accounting for SMBs.

There are many gaps and obstacles that come with re-shoring and domesticating the microchip industry. There is high potential to bolster the economy, such as preventing economic chokeholds from disruptions in the areas the US is heavily reliant on, and creating jobs. However, the creation of the chip fabs, and the technology in the facilities that produce the chips, are incredibly time-consuming and costly. It is a lengthy, expensive process that simply isn't logistical in terms of a short-term solution. The fabs themselves take about 3-5 years just to build.¹⁶⁷ The urgency of the United States Administration to re-shore indicates that they need results in the shortterm, as well as the long-term. From an economic lens, although there is clear indication that the CHIPS Act can bolster the economy, it is evident that it is not the most prominent reason for the re-shoring efforts. This is also evident through the lack of accounting for SMBs. While the economy is a very important aspect in the grand scheme of things, it is not as prominent of a factor within the CHIPS Act compared to national security. National security is at the forefront of this bill, and ultimately the most important reason for the United States' re-shoring efforts. Arriving at this conclusion, we can now analyze it from a theoretical standpoint, as well as attempt to explain developments in the policy from an academic perspective.

Current Literature and Future Research

The CHIPS Act holds incredibly broad implications in the grand scheme of international relations and political science as a whole. The Act itself is representative of a vast industry impacting the entirety of the world. With that being said, the majority of academic literature appears in journals pertaining to economics, business, technology, and other areas. To begin, various economic journals analyze and discuss the CHIPS Act from a financial lens. To begin, the Peterson Institute for International Economics posted a policy brief analyzing the Act and its overall claims. Among many, one key point stated that "US semiconductor agreements with allied and friendly countries should do more than control exports. As well, they should ensure free trade in chips between participating countries and shine a spotlight on subsidies".¹⁶⁸ They also recommend that the US "should not pursue self-sufficiency but should instead continue to follow the logic of comparative advantage, exporting advanced, high-value chips and importing basic, lower-value chips".¹⁶⁹ The article also analyses national security aspects and other various economic implications.¹⁷⁰ The authors continue to state that the CHIPS Act "will not make a material difference to US chip supplies in the next two or three years".¹⁷¹ This emphasizes the previously mentioned point that the Act is more of a long-term solution rather than a short-term solution, and the desire for short-term results may not have fruitful results. The article, overall, analyses the CHIPS Act on its effectiveness and potential results, but from a more economic lens. Furthermore, it provides recommendations for the US to garner the most success in their endeavours.

The Journal of International Business Studies published an article looking at how the "growing techno-geopolitical uncertainty affects international business in many ways".¹⁷² They discuss how the CHIPS Act feeds into, and contributes to techno-geopolitical uncertainty.¹⁷³ That is to say, the Act is representative of technological policy shifts within the US. To begin, the authors state that "the US administration increasingly considers it necessary to abandon traditional free-market rules for aggressive industrial policy actions in their intensifying geopolitical and geotechnological rivalry with China, shaking the longstanding consensus in the US on defending and preserving the open and rules-based multilateral system".¹⁷⁴ In addition, it also "underscores the policy shift to pro-subsidy industrial interventions in high technology industries".¹⁷⁵ Finally, it "highlights the US government's attempt to weaponize global value chains in strategic industries

for geopolitical purposes".¹⁷⁶ This article looks at the CHIPS Act through an international business lens and explores how the Act contributes to techno-geopolitical uncertainty.

The Asian Economic Policy Review published an article exploring the US-China trade war, and how the "escalation of the trade war into a tech war could lead to a decoupling between the US and Chinese economies".¹⁷⁷ The trade war and tech war are broader topics that encompass the microchip industry and the chip war. It is an important topic to explore as it provides a lot of foundation and deeper understanding within the microchip industry. An article published in the China Economic Journal also explores the tech war, but states that US-China trade is incredibly resilient and despite sanctions and tariffs, will most likely continue as is. Even though the relationship is volatile, trade is inevitable.¹⁷⁸ There are also articles looking at the tech war within political science, and international relations journals. The China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies discusses the tech war from a geopolitical lens. The author states that the tech war has the potential to greatly hinder US-China relations.¹⁷⁹ This is because of the claim that the US is "exaggerating China's progress in cutting-edge technologies and seeing China as a 'hypothetical enemy', the Trump administration has justified increasing investment in national defense and arms building".¹⁸⁰ That is to say, the tech war holds serious implications in international relations between the US and China. This is important because microchips are a part of the overall tech war.

Ultimately, most of the academic literature pertaining to the CHIPS Act is published by journals related to business, economics, and technology. There is also academic literature looking at broader topics such as the trade war and tech war. There is a lack of academic literature pertaining to the CHIPS Act specifically related to political science and international relations. The existing literature commences with an analysis of "the decoupling of US-China semiconductor

value chains".¹⁸¹ The article states that "even if the two super-powers are able to repair ongoing trade tensions and hammer out a series of 'trade deals', there will be no turning back from the pervasive effects of techno-nationalist policies and the salient connection between semiconductors and national security".¹⁸² The article continues by discussing the logistics of trade between the two great powers amongst the tensions caused by the semiconductor industry.¹⁸³ This sentiment is furthered in an article from the National Institute of Defense Studies, stating that China and the US are deeply connected in the digital realm.¹⁸⁴ China, despite being "seen as an electronic powerhouse...is still very dependent on key US and other Western technologies, from high-performance chips and up to semiconductor manufacturing equipment".¹⁸⁵ This article concludes that the future of geopolitics lies within the digital realm and it is on track to become much more high-tech.¹⁸⁶ This highlights the importance of successfully navigating the tech war and easing the geopolitical tensions.

A lot of the academic literature exploring the tech war discusses similar ideas. In an article exploring the Biden administration's response to China and its technological advancements, it is understood that there are implications in international relations and geopolitics.¹⁸⁷ The overall understanding is that the competition fueled by the tech war can provide motivation for progress and innovation. On the other hand, there is also grave implications in the potential for decoupling and conflict, because both countries are seeking to protect themselves and place themselves above their competitor.¹⁸⁸ The idea that competition can fuel innovation, but also conflict, is corroborated in an article that predicts that China has the potential to 'catch up' to the US in regard to microchip fabrication and design.¹⁸⁹ It also highlights geopolitical tensions, wherein China is seeking to overpower the US in the tech war. It concludes by stating that the US will need to "re-strategize

and fasten their tech development efforts".¹⁹⁰ This is an overall general conclusion to many discussions surrounding the tech war, and the tensions between China and the US.

Moving to a more specific exploration of the CHIPS Act itself, there is some (albeit very few) pieces of literature discussing it. The first article looks at the CHIPS Act as a whole and outlines everything it entails. From the intentions of the Act, to the importance of semiconductors within the economy and national security, the article analyzes the Act itself.¹⁹¹ It concludes that "The CHIPS and Science Act is significant for both education and philosophy in that the material base for the advanced semiconductor industry and global supply chain among a small select group of countries mostly located in East Asia, has the potential to change the orientation of US science and engineering technology".¹⁹² Furthermore, it also has the potential to "reinforce a move away from the neoliberal global free-market in the US based on contracting out toward a science and technology strategy that is master-minded, directed and supported at the federal level".¹⁹³ Lastly, it is highlighted that there are immense changes within the economic and national security sectors.¹⁹⁴ Essentially, this article explores the CHIPS Act and its implications with regard to China-US relations. Similarly, another article seeks to explain the CHIPS Act, and how it can bolster the US in terms of crisis management, and preventing further disruptions within the supply chain.195

In summary, there is a vast lack of literature pertaining to the CHIPS Act specifically within the political science sector. Other fields explore the Act, as well as the broader trade war and tech war in detail; however, under the political science umbrella, most of the literature lies within the broader trade war and tech war. There is not sufficient literature exploring the CHIPS Act in and of itself, other than to explain its function and examine its implications. This poses immense potential for further research within the political science field as a whole, and more specifically within international relations. Understanding the microchip industry from a political science perspective is crucial as the industry holds many implications within the field. Everything from international relations, to global economy, and even domestic politics, is impacted by the microchip industry. Thus, highlighting the need for extensive research in this field. While there is a broad, overall need for further research, it would be beneficial to start by exploring international relations theories to explain phenomena behind the CHIPS Act and semiconductors as a whole. Utilizing theory to understand and explain concepts is crucial in this field as it allows for a richer understanding of the topic, and can even allow for some stability in an otherwise unpredictable field. That is to say, it can provide such a thorough understanding that can allow researchers to better predict events, which is important in a field as volatile as this one. From there, further research pertaining to semiconductors and the CHIPS Act within the broader field of political science would be the logical next step. All in all, this field needs extensive research and further literature.

Conclusion

To summarize, the microchip industry has been sensitive and volatile ever since the beginning of globalization, and the establishment of the global supply chain. From there, countries sought to create monopolies and gain a lead in the global competition. The United States and China are at the forefront of this race. Taiwan is the leader of production, but the US is the leader of innovation and creation. However, the US has determined they are over relying on foreign countries for their microchips, and this was especially felt during the trade war and chip shortage. The US deemed it necessary to begin re-shoring efforts and domesticate the production. This is because of the national security risks of navigating this industry and having to collaborate with adversaries, and

the economic fright of losing out on crucial revenue. Through this, the CHIPS Act was created to allocate funding for the creation, and research and development efforts, and bolster chip production in the US.

The intention of this literature review was to highlight national security as the most prominent reason behind the CHIPS Act. The economy, while also important, is less so than national security due to the timing and context of the Act. With regard to the current literature, there is rich research exploring the semiconductor industry in journals dealing with economics, business, and technology. There is also thorough research on the tech war and trade war, which encompasses the microchip industry. There is a great lack of literature looking at the microchip industry and the CHIPS Act from journals pertaining to political science, and international relations. This highlights the overall need for further research within the political science field, specifically within international relations. It would be useful to explore international relations theories to explain the Act, conducting comparative research on the explanatory power of different theories. There also is a need for further research specific to the CHIPS Act, exploring the best potential method for maximizing national security, perhaps shifting the focus of domestic production strictly for microchips dealing with sensitive information that is crucial to the security of the United States. In addition, would this shift in focus also address the issues regarding the price and production of the chips? Essentially, would a narrowing of efforts bolster the CHIPS Act and allow it to fulfill its intended purposes? Another potential area of explanation is the further analysis of partisan ideologies with respect to the CHIPS Act and the microchip industry. There are many unanswered questions within this industry under the lens of political science. Following an understanding of international relations theories to explain the CHIPS Act, it paves the way for future research in all aspects of the microchip industry.

The microchip industry holds implications in many different aspects, and impacts the entire world. It is volatile, and disruptions can lead to detrimental results. It is so important, that being a world leader within this industry inherently influences total hegemony. Although this industry is business in nature, it holds many implications in political science, and has an extensive role in international relations. Since there is such little academic literature on the topic, specifically the CHIPS Act, there is a dire need to increase academic research in this field. All facets of this industry could benefit from future research. This can prove helpful when determining strategies and future policies. Ultimately, further research will allow for a deeper understanding of our ever-growing technological world.

Notes

¹ Luke James, "Semiconductor vs Microchip vs Integrated Circuit: What's the Difference?," November 2, 2022, https://www.power-and-beyond.com/semiconductor-vs-microchip-vs-integrated-circuit-whats-the-difference-a-5cdbb87a6dbfefacc402ae711a394b63/. ² James.

³ Avyay Duggirala, "Microchips: The Importance and Shortage – Hadron," 2022,

https://sites.imsa.edu/hadron/2022/02/01/microchips-the-importance-and-shortage/.

⁴ Semiconductor Industry Association, "What Is a Semiconductor?," Semiconductor Industry Association, January 22, 2018, https://www.semiconductors.org/semiconductors-101/what-is-a-semiconductor/.

⁵ E. Mollick, "Establishing Moore's Law," *IEEE Annals of the History of Computing* 28, no. 3 (July 2006): 62–75, https://doi.org/10.1109/MAHC.2006.45.

⁶ Neil C. Thompson, Shuning Ge, and Gabriel F. Manso, "The Importance of (Exponentially More) Computing Power" (arXiv, June 28, 2022), https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2206.14007. ⁷ Carla Tardi, "What Is Moore's Law and Is It Still True?," Investopedia, 2023,

https://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/mooreslaw.asp.

⁸ Jeremy Mark and Dexter Roberts, "United States–China Semiconductor Standoff: A Supply Chain under Stress," *Atlantic Council* (blog), February 23, 2023,

https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/united-states-china-semiconductor-standoff-a-supply-chain-under-stress/.

⁹ Ian Marlow, "US Dependence on Taiwan Chips Is 'Untenable,' Raimondo Says - BNN Bloomberg," 2022, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/us-dependence-on-taiwan-chips-is-untenable-raimondo-says-1.1795367.

¹⁰ et. al Badlam, "The CHIPS and Science Act: What Is It and What Is in It? | McKinsey," 2022, https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-sector/our-insights/the-chips-and-science-act-heres-whats-in-it.

¹¹ Jacob Feldgoise and Vishnu Kannan, "After the CHIPS Act: The Limits of Reshoring and Next Steps for U.S. Semiconductor Policy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/11/22/after-chips-act-limits-of-reshoring-and-next-steps-for-u.s.-semiconductor-policy-pub-88439.

¹² Chris Miller, *Chip War* (Simon and Schuster, 2022).

- ¹³ Miller. Pg. 14
- ¹⁴ Miller. Pg. 14-15
- ¹⁵ Miller. Pg. 15
- ¹⁶ Miller. Pg. 19
- ¹⁷ Miller. Pg. 19
- ¹⁸ Miller. Pg. 19
- ¹⁹ Miller. Pg. 19
- ²⁰ Miller.
- ²¹ Miller.
- ²² Miller. Pg. 21
- ²³ Miller. Pg. 21
- ²⁴ Miller. Pg. 31
- ²⁵ Miller. Pg. 53

²⁶ Miller. Pg. 54 ²⁷ Miller. Pg. 54 ²⁸ Miller. Pg. 64 ²⁹ Miller. Pg. 65 ³⁰ Miller. Pg. 81 ³¹ Miller. Pg. 82 ³² Miller. Pg. 82 ³³ Miller. Pg. 83 ³⁴ Miller. Pg. 99 ³⁵ Miller. Pg. 99 ³⁶ Miller. Pg. 105 ³⁷ Miller. Pg. 105 ³⁸ Miller. Pg. 105 ³⁹ Miller. Pg. 105 ⁴⁰ Miller. Pg. 105 ⁴¹ Miller. Pg. 117 ⁴² Miller. Pg. 117 ⁴³ Miller. Pg. 117 ⁴⁴ Miller. Pg. 115 & 157 ⁴⁵ Miller. Pg. 157 ⁴⁶ Miller. Pg. 165 ⁴⁷ Miller. Pg. 169 ⁴⁸ Miller. Pg. 284 ⁴⁹ Miller. Pg. 284 ⁵⁰ Miller. Pg. 284-286 ⁵¹ Miller. Pg. 284-286 ⁵² Miller. Pg. 286 ⁵³ Miller. Pg. 289 ⁵⁴ Miller. Pg. 289 ⁵⁵ Miller. Pg. 289 ⁵⁶ Miller. Pg. 289 ⁵⁷ Miller. Pg. 290 ⁵⁸ Miller. Pg. 290 ⁵⁹ Miller. Pg. 291 ⁶⁰ Miller. Pg. 291 ⁶¹ Miller. Pg. 296 ⁶² Miller. Pg. 330 ⁶³ Miller. Pg. 330 ⁶⁴ Miller. Pg. 330 ⁶⁵ Miller. Pg. 330 ⁶⁶ Miller. Pg. 330

⁶⁷ Wassen Mohammad, Adel Elomri, and Laoucine Kerbache, "The Global Semiconductor Chip Shortage: Causes, Implications, and Potential Remedies," *IFAC-PapersOnLine* 55, no. 10 (2022): 476–83, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2022.09.439.

⁶⁸ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 476

⁶⁹ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 479

⁷³ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 480

⁷⁴ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 480

⁷⁵ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 480

⁷⁶ Arjun Kharpal, "How Asia Came to Dominate Chipmaking and What the U.S. Wants to Do about It," CNBC, April 12, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/12/us-semiconductor-policy-looks-to-cut-out-china-secure-supply-chain.html.

⁷⁷ Tim [D-OH-13 Rep. Ryan, "H.R.4346 - 117th Congress (2021-2022): Chips and Science Act," legislation, September 8, 2022, 2021-07-01, http://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4346.

⁷⁸ Rep. Ryan.

⁷⁹ Rep. Ryan.

⁸⁰ PwC, "The CHIPS Act: What It Means for the Semiconductor Ecosystem," PwC, 2023, https://www.pwc.com/us/en/library/chips-act.html.

⁸¹ PwC.

⁸² PwC.

⁸³ Ana Swanson and Raymond Zhong, "U.S. Places Restrictions on China's Leading Chip Maker," *The New York Times*, September 26, 2020, sec. Technology,

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/26/technology/trump-china-smic-blacklist.html.

⁸⁴ Patsy Widakuswara, "Biden Pushes Expansion of Domestic Semiconductor Manufacturing,"

VOA, January 21, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/biden-pushes-expansion-of-domestic-

semiconductor-manufacturing/6407527.html.

⁸⁵ Widakuswara.

⁸⁶ U.S. Department of Commerce, "Commerce Department Outlines Proposed National Security Guardrails for CHIPS for America Incentives Program," U.S. Department of Commerce, March 21, 2023, https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2023/03/commerce-department-outlines-proposed-national-security-guardrails.

⁸⁷ U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁸⁸ "Preventing the Improper Use of CHIPS Act Funding," Federal Register, March 23, 2023, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/03/23/2023-05869/preventing-the-improper-use-of-chips-act-funding.

⁸⁹ U.S. Department of Commerce, "Commerce Department Outlines Proposed National Security Guardrails for CHIPS for America Incentives Program."

⁹⁰ "Preventing the Improper Use of CHIPS Act Funding."

⁹¹ U.S. Department of Commerce, "Commerce Department Outlines Proposed National Security Guardrails for CHIPS for America Incentives Program."

⁹² U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁹³ U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁹⁴ U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁹⁵ U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁹⁶ U.S. Department of Commerce.

⁹⁷ Robert L. Paarlberg, "Knowledge as Power: Science, Military Dominance, and U.S. Security," *International Security* 29, no. 1 (2004): 122–51.

⁹⁸ Paarlberg. Pg. 122

⁷⁰ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 479

⁷¹ Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 479

⁷² Mohammad, Elomri, and Kerbache. Pg. 480

¹⁰² James Pearson and Sarah N. Lynch, "U.S. Launches 'disruptive Technology' Strike Force to Target National Security Threats | Reuters," 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-launches-disruptive-technology-strike-force-target-national-security-threats-2023-02-16/.

¹⁰³ U.S. Department of State, "The Chinese Communist Party's Military-Civil Fusion Policy," *United States Department of State* (blog), 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/military-civil-fusion/.

¹⁰⁴ U.S. Department of State.

¹⁰⁵ U.S. Department of State.

¹⁰⁶ Pearson and Sarah N. Lynch, "U.S. Launches 'disruptive Technology' Strike Force to Target National Security Threats | Reuters."

¹⁰⁷ U.S. Department of Justice, "Office of Public Affairs | Deputy Attorney General Lisa O. Monaco Delivers Remarks on Disruptive Technologies at Chatham House | United States Department of Justice," February 15, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/deputy-attorneygeneral-lisa-o-monaco-delivers-remarks-disruptive-technologies-chatham.

¹⁰⁸ U.S. Department of Justice.

¹⁰⁹ U.S. Department of Justice.

¹¹⁰ National Counterintelligence and Security Center, "NCSC Fact Sheet – Protecting Critical and Emerging U.S. Technologies from Foreign Threats," 2021,

https://www.dni.gov/index.php/ncsc-newsroom/item/2254-ncsc-fact-sheet-protecting-criticaland-emerging-u-s-technologies-from-foreign-threats. Pg. 7

¹¹¹ National Counterintelligence and Security Center. Pg. 7

¹¹² National Counterintelligence and Security Center. Pg. 7

¹¹³ National Counterintelligence and Security Center. Pg. 7

¹¹⁴ National Counterintelligence and Security Center. Pg. 7

¹¹⁵ Matt Howard, "The 'Big Hack' That Actually Happened - Chinese Military Implicated in Equifax Breach," 2020, https://blog.sonatype.com/chinese-military-implicated-in-equifax-breach.

¹¹⁶ Howard.

¹¹⁷ Danielle Dino, "Chinese Chip Infiltration," Concentric (blog), October 16, 2018,

https://www.concentric.io/blog/chinese-chip-infiltration.

¹¹⁸ Dino.

¹¹⁹ Dino.

¹²⁰ Rohan Goswami, "Microsoft Warns That China Hackers Attacked U.S. Infrastructure," CNBC, May 24, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/05/24/microsoft-warns-that-china-hackers-attacked-us-infrastructure.html.

¹²¹ Mychael Schnell and Emily Brooks, "Whip-Lash: House GOP Moves to Oppose CHIPS-Plus Bill in Rebuke to Manchin Deal | The Hill," 2022, https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3577342-whip-lash-house-gop-moves-to-oppose-chips-plus-bill-in-rebuke-to-manchin-deal/.

¹²² Schnell and Brooks.

¹²³ Schnell and Brooks.

¹²⁴ Juliegrace Brufke, "House Republican Leaders Whip against Semiconductor Bill Aimed at Thwarting China | Washington Examiner," 2022,

³⁹

⁹⁹ Paarlberg. Pg. 134

¹⁰⁰ Paarlberg. Pg. 134

¹⁰¹ Paarlberg. Pg. 135

https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/house/republican-leaders-whip-semiconductor-bill-china.

¹²⁵ Schnell and Brooks, "Whip-Lash: House GOP Moves to Oppose CHIPS-Plus Bill in Rebuke to Manchin Deal | The Hill."

¹²⁶ Rep. Kevin Hern [@repkevinhern], "In Light of This Deal, Whether Republican Members Support CHIPS or Not (I Don't), We Must ALL Vote No. Passing CHIPS Will Pave the Way for the Radical Build Back Broke Plan. The Time to Fight Is Now.," Tweet, *Twitter*, July 27, 2022, https://twitter.com/repkevinhern/status/1552407000134418436.

¹²⁷ The White House, "The Build Back Better Framework," The White House, accessed July 25, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/build-back-better/.

¹²⁸ FOX Business Staff, "Biden's Build Back 'Broke' Plan Is Mostly 'Pain and No Gain': Rep. Wenstrup | Fox Business," 2021, https://www.foxbusiness.com/politics/bidens-build-back-better-plan-is-mostly-pain-and-no-gain-rep-wenstrup.

¹²⁹ Office of Barry Moore, "Rep. Barry Moore on CHIPS Act: U.S. Should Reduce Taxes and Regulations for All Industries, Not Pick Winners and Losers," Representative Barry Moore, July 28, 2022, http://barrymoore.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-barry-moore-chips-act-usshould-reduce-taxes-and-regulations-all.

¹³⁰ Office of Barry Moore.

¹³¹ Office of Barry Moore.

¹³² Office of Barry Moore.

¹³³ Mychael Schnell, "These Are the 24 House Republicans Who Broke with the Party to Support Chips and Science Bill | The Hill," 2022, https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3578779-these-are-the-24-house-republicans-who-broke-with-the-party-to-support-chips-and-science-bill/. ¹³⁴ Office of Party Moore "Pap Party Moore on CHIPS Act."

¹³⁴ Office of Barry Moore, "Rep. Barry Moore on CHIPS Act."

¹³⁵ Brufke, "House Republican Leaders Whip against Semiconductor Bill Aimed at Thwarting China | Washington Examiner."

¹³⁶ Schnell, "These Are the 24 House Republicans Who Broke with the Party to Support Chips and Science Bill | The Hill."

¹³⁷ Office of Tom Cole, "Cole Statement on House Passage of CHIPS-Plus," Representative Tom Cole, July 28, 2022, http://cole.house.gov/media/press-releases/cole-statement-house-passage-chips-plus.

¹³⁸ Schnell, "These Are the 24 House Republicans Who Broke with the Party to Support Chips and Science Bill | The Hill."

¹³⁹ Saibal Dasgupta, "Race for Semiconductors Influences Taiwan Conflict," VOA, August 10, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/race-for-semiconductors-influences-taiwan-conflict-/6696432.html.

 ¹⁴⁰ Thomas Alsop, "Semiconductor Industry Revenue Worldwide 2024," Statista, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/272872/global-semiconductor-industry-revenue-forecast/.
¹⁴¹ Alsop.

¹⁴² Colley Hwang, "Taiwan Semiconductor Industry Revenue Totaled US\$175 Bn in 2022," DIGITIMES, February 6, 2023, https://www.digitimes.com/news/a20230206VL202/2022-analysis-semiconductor-industry.html.

¹⁴³ Parichart Jiravachara, "How Semiconductor Plays as a Crucial Element for Economy," Deloitte Thailand, 2022, https://www2.deloitte.com/th/en/pages/about-

deloitte/articles/semiconductor-eng.html.

¹⁴⁴ Feldgoise and Kannan, "After the CHIPS Act."

¹⁴⁵ OEC, "United States (USA) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners | OEC," OEC - The Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021, https://oec.world/en/profile/country/usa.
¹⁴⁶ Judy Meiksin, "US 'CHIPS and Science Act' Gives Semiconductor R&D and Industry a

Multibillion Dollar Boost," MRS Bulletin 47, no. 9 (September 1, 2022): 890-92,

https://doi.org/10.1557/s43577-022-00409-z. Pg. 891

¹⁴⁷ Meiksin. Pg. 891

¹⁴⁸ Congressional Research Service, "Semiconductors, CHIPS for America, and Appropriations in the U.S. Innovation and Competition Act (S. 1260)," 2022,

https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12016.

¹⁴⁹ Catherine Thorbecke, "The US Is Spending Billions to Boost Chip Manufacturing. Will It Be Enough? | CNN Business," 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/18/tech/us-chip-manufacturing-semiconductors/index.html.

¹⁵⁰ Thorbecke.

¹⁵¹ Thorbecke.

¹⁵² Thorbecke.

¹⁵³ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁴ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁵ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁶ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁷ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁸ Thorbecke.

¹⁵⁹ The White House, "President Biden Announces Key Appointments to Boards and Commissions," The White House, February 28, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/02/28/president-biden-announces-key-appointments-to-boards-and-commissions-18/.

¹⁶⁰ Robert Morcos, "America's \$52 Billion Bet on the Chips Race Can't Succeed without Small-Business Innovation | Fortune," 2023, https://fortune.com/2023/03/29/us-52-billion-bet-chips-race-small-business-innovation-tech-semiconductors-politics-robert-morcos/.

¹⁶¹ U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "The State of Small Business in America," April 10, 2023, https://www.uschamber.com/small-business/state-of-small-business-now.

¹⁶² Morcos, "America's \$52 Billion Bet on the Chips Race Can't Succeed without Small-Business Innovation | Fortune."

¹⁶³ Morcos.

¹⁶⁴ Morcos.

¹⁶⁵ Morcos.

¹⁶⁶ Morcos.

¹⁶⁷ Joel Hruska, "Why We Can't Build Our Way Out of the Semiconductor Shortage,"

ExtremeTech, May 11, 2021, https://www.extremetech.com/computing/322695-why-we-cant-build-our-way-out-of-the-semiconductor-shortage.

¹⁶⁸ Gary Clyde Hufbauer and Megan Hogan, "22-13 CHIPS Act Will Spur US Production but Not Foreclose China," 2022. Pg. 2

¹⁶⁹ Hufbauer and Hogan. Pg. 2

¹⁷⁰ Hufbauer and Hogan.

¹⁷¹ Hufbauer and Hogan.

 ¹⁷² Yadong Luo and Ari Van Assche, "The Rise of Techno-Geopolitical Uncertainty: Implications of the United States CHIPS and Science Act," *Journal of International Business Studies*, April 1, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1057/s41267-023-00620-3. Pg. 1

¹⁷³ Luo and Van Assche. Pg. 3

¹⁷⁴ Luo and Van Assche. Pg. 4

¹⁷⁵ Luo and Van Assche. Pg. 4

¹⁷⁶ Luo and Van Assche. Pg. 4

¹⁷⁷ Chi Hung Kwan, "The China–US Trade War: Deep-Rooted Causes, Shifting Focus and Uncertain Prospects - Kwan - 2020 - Asian Economic Policy Review - Wiley Online Library," 2019, https://doi.org/10.1111/aepr.12284.

¹⁷⁸ David Dollar, "U.S.-China Trade Relations in an Era of Great Power Competition," *China Economic Journal* 15, no. 3 (September 2, 2022): 277–89,

https://doi.org/10.1080/17538963.2022.2117185.

¹⁷⁹ Haiyong Sun, "U.S.-China Tech War," *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies* 05, no. 02 (January 2019): 197–212, https://doi.org/10.1142/S237774001950012X.

¹⁸⁰ Sun. Pg. 205

¹⁸¹ Alex Capri, "Semiconductors at the Heart of the US-China Tech War," 2020. Pg. 68

¹⁸² Capri. Pg. 68

¹⁸³ Capri.

¹⁸⁴ Ivan Danilin, "The U.S.-China Tech War: A Dawn of New Geopolitics?" (The National Institute for Defense Studies, 2021),

http://www.nids.mod.go.jp/event/proceedings/symposium/pdf/2021/NIDS_Symposium% 202020 _EN_web.pdf#page=102.

¹⁸⁵ Danilin. Pg. 104

¹⁸⁶ Danilin.

¹⁸⁷ Vivek Mishra, "China's Tech Challenge: Assessing Biden's Response," ORF, 2023,

https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-tech-challenge-assessing-bidens-response/. ¹⁸⁸ Mishra.

¹⁸⁹ Shekhar Jain, "The Great Tech Rivalry: China vs the U.S.," *SCIENCE DIPLOMACY REVIEW* 3, no. 3 (2021), https://www.fisd.in/sites/default/files/Publication/SDR_10-December-2021.pdf#page=79.

¹⁹⁰ Jain.

¹⁹¹ Michael A. Peters, "Semiconductors, Geopolitics and Technological Rivalry: The US CHIPS & Science Act, 2022," *Educational Philosophy and Theory* 0, no. 0 (September 24, 2022): 1–5, https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2022.2124914.

¹⁹² Peters.

¹⁹³ Peters. Pg. 4

¹⁹⁴ Peters.

¹⁹⁵ Julia Wood, "Is the CHIPS Act the Answer to the US Microchip Crisis?," *Chicago Policy Review* (blog), March 7, 2022, https://chicagopolicyreview.org/2022/03/07/is-the-chips-act-the-answer-to-the-us-microchip-crisis/.

Bibliography

88 FR 17439 (2023) https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2023-05869

- Alsop, T. (2023). "Semiconductor Industry Revenue Worldwide 2024." Statista. <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/272872/global-semiconductor-industry-revenue-forecast/</u>.
- Badlam, et. al. (2022). "The CHIPS and Science Act: What Is It and What Is in It? | McKinsey". <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-sector/our-insights/the-chips-and-science-act-heres-whats-in-it</u>.
- Brufke, J. (2022). "House Republican Leaders Whip against Semiconductor Bill Aimed at Thwarting China Washington Examiner".

https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/house/republican-leaders-whipsemiconductor-bill-china.

Capri, A. (2020). "Semiconductors at the Heart of the US-China Tech War".

Congressional Research Service. "Semiconductors, CHIPS for America, and Appropriations in the U.S. Innovation and Competition Act (S. 1260)," 2022.

https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12016.

Danilin, I. (2021). "The U.S.-China Tech War: A Dawn of New Geopolitics?" The National Institute for Defense Studies, 2021.

http://www.nids.mod.go.jp/event/proceedings/symposium/pdf/2021/NIDS_Symposium% 202020_EN_web.pdf#page=102.

Dasgupta, S. (2022). "Race for Semiconductors Influences Taiwan Conflict." VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/race-for-semiconductors-influences-taiwan-conflict-/6696432.html</u>. Dino, D. (2018). "Chinese Chip Infiltration." Concentric.

https://www.concentric.io/blog/chinese-chip-infiltration.

Dollar, D. (2022). U.S.-China trade relations in an era of great power competition, China Economic Journal, 15:3, 277-289, DOI: <u>10.1080/17538963.2022.2117185</u>

Duggirala, A. (2022). "Microchips: The Importance and Shortage – Hadron,"

https://sites.imsa.edu/hadron/2022/02/01/microchips-the-importance-and-shortage/.

- Feldgoise, J., Kannan, V. (2022). "After the CHIPS Act: The Limits of Reshoring and Next Steps for U.S. Semiconductor Policy." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/11/22/after-chips-act-limits-of-reshoring-and-next-steps-for-u.s.-semiconductor-policy-pub-88439</u>.
- FOX Business Staff. (2021). "Biden's Build Back 'Broke' Plan Is Mostly 'Pain and No Gain': Rep. Wenstrup | Fox Business" <u>https://www.foxbusiness.com/politics/bidens-build-back-better-plan-is-mostly-pain-and-no-gain-rep-wenstrup</u>.
- Goswami, R. (2023). "Microsoft Warns That China Hackers Attacked U.S. Infrastructure." CNBC. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2023/05/24/microsoft-warns-that-china-hackers-attacked-us-infrastructure.html</u>.
- H.R.4346 117th Congress (2021-2022): Chips and Science Act.

https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4346

Howard, M. (2020). "The 'Big Hack' That Actually Happened - Chinese Military Implicated in Equifax Breach." <u>https://blog.sonatype.com/chinese-military-implicated-in-equifax-breach</u>.

Hruska, J. (2021). "Why We Can't Build Our Way Out of the Semiconductor Shortage."

ExtremeTech. <u>https://www.extremetech.com/computing/322695-why-we-cant-build-our-</u> way-out-of-the-semiconductor-shortage.

- Hufbauer, G., Hogan, M. (2022). "22-13 CHIPS Act Will Spur US Production but Not Foreclose China" https://www.piie.com/sites/default/files/2022-10/pb22-13.pdf
- Hwang, C. (2023). "Taiwan Semiconductor Industry Revenue Totaled US\$175 Bn in 2022." DIGITIMES. <u>https://www.digitimes.com/news/a20230206VL202/2022-analysis-semiconductor-industry.html</u>.
- Jain, S. (2021). "The Great Tech Rivalry: China vs the U.S." *SCIENCE DIPLOMACY REVIEW* 3, no. 3. <u>https://www.fisd.in/sites/default/files/Publication/SDR_10-December-</u> <u>2021.pdf#page=79</u>.
- James, L. (2022). "Semiconductor vs Microchip vs Integrated Circuit: What's the Difference?" <u>https://www.power-and-beyond.com/semiconductor-vs-microchip-vs-integrated-circuit-whats-the-difference-a-5cdbb87a6dbfefacc402ae711a394b63/</u>.
- Jiravachara, P. (2022). "How Semiconductor Plays as a Crucial Element for Economy." Deloitte Thailand. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/th/en/pages/about-deloitte/articles/semiconductor-eng.html</u>.
- Kharpal, A. (2021). "How Asia Came to Dominate Chipmaking and What the U.S. Wants to Do about It." CNBC. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/12/us-semiconductor-policy-looks-tocut-out-china-secure-supply-chain.html</u>.
- Kwan, C.H. (2020), The China–US Trade War: Deep-Rooted Causes, Shifting Focus and Uncertain Prospects. Asian Economic Policy Review, 15: 55
 - 72. https://doi.org/10.1111/aepr.12284

- Luo, Y., Van Assche, A. (2023). The rise of techno-geopolitical uncertainty: Implications of the United States CHIPS and Science Act. J Int Bus Stud. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41267-023-00620-3</u>
- Mark, J., Roberts, D. (2023). "United States–China Semiconductor Standoff: A Supply Chain under Stress." Atlantic Council. <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-</u> reports/issue-brief/united-states-china-semiconductor-standoff-a-supply-chain-under-<u>stress/</u>.
- Marlow, I. (2022). "US Dependence on Taiwan Chips Is 'Untenable,' Raimondo Says BNN Bloomberg,". <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/us-dependence-on-taiwan-chips-is-</u> <u>untenable-raimondo-says-1.1795367</u>.
- Meiksin, J. (2022). US "CHIPS and Science Act" gives semiconductor R&D and industry a multibillion dollar boost. *MRS Bulletin* 47, 890–892. <u>https://doi.org/10.1557/s43577-022-</u> 00409-z
- Miller, Chris. Chip War. Simon and Schuster, 2022.
- Mishra, V. (2023). "China's Tech Challenge: Assessing Biden's Response." ORF. <u>https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-tech-challenge-assessing-bidens-response/</u>.
- Mohammad, W., Elomri, A., and Kerbache, L. (2022). "The Global Semiconductor Chip Shortage: Causes, Implications, and Potential Remedies." *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 10th IFAC Conference on Manufacturing Modelling, Management and Control MIM 2022, 55, no. 10: 476–83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2022.09.439</u>.
- Mollick, E. (2006). Establishing Moore's Law. Annals of the History of Computing, IEEE. 28. 62 - 75. 10.1109/MAHC.2006.45.

- Morcos, R. (2023). "America's \$52 Billion Bet on the Chips Race Can't Succeed without Small-Business Innovation | Fortune,". <u>https://fortune.com/2023/03/29/us-52-billion-bet-chips-</u> race-small-business-innovation-tech-semiconductors-politics-robert-morcos/.
- National Counterintelligence and Security Center. (2021). "NCSC Fact Sheet Protecting

Critical and Emerging U.S. Technologies from Foreign Threats,"

https://www.dni.gov/index.php/ncsc-newsroom/item/2254-ncsc-fact-sheet-protectingcritical-and-emerging-u-s-technologies-from-foreign-threats.

- OEC. (2021)."United States (USA) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners | OEC." OEC The Observatory of Economic Complexity,. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/usa.
- Office of Barry Moore. (2022). "Rep. Barry Moore on CHIPS Act: U.S. Should Reduce Taxes and Regulations for All Industries, Not Pick Winners and Losers." Representative Barry Moore. <u>http://barrymoore.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-barry-moore-chips-act-usshould-reduce-taxes-and-regulations-all</u>.
- Office of Tom Cole. (2022). "Cole Statement on House Passage of CHIPS-Plus." Representative Tom Cole. <u>http://cole.house.gov/media/press-releases/cole-statement-house-passage-</u> <u>chips-plus</u>.
- Paarlberg, R. L. (2004). Knowledge as Power: Science, Military Dominance, and U.S. Security. *International Security*, 29(1), 122–151. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4137549</u>
- Pearson, J., Lynch, S. (2023). "U.S. Launches 'disruptive Technology' Strike Force to Target National Security Threats | Reuters,". <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-launches-</u> <u>disruptive-technology-strike-force-target-national-security-threats-2023-02-16/</u>.

Peters, M. (2022). Semiconductors, geopolitics and technological rivalry: the US CHIPS & Science Act, 2022, Educational Philosophy and Theory, DOI: <u>10.1080/00131857.2022.2124914</u>

- PwC. (2023). "The CHIPS Act: What It Means for the Semiconductor Ecosystem." PwC. https://www.pwc.com/us/en/library/chips-act.html.
- Rep. Kevin Hern [@repkevinhern]. (2022). "In Light of This Deal, Whether Republican Members Support CHIPS or Not (I Don't), We Must ALL Vote No. Passing CHIPS Will Pave the Way for the Radical Build Back Broke Plan. The Time to Fight Is Now." Tweet. *Twitter*. <u>https://twitter.com/repkevinhern/status/1552407000134418436</u>.
- Schnell, M. (2022). "These Are the 24 House Republicans Who Broke with the Party to Support Chips and Science Bill | The Hill,". <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3578779-these-are-the-24-house-republicans-who-broke-with-the-party-to-support-chips-and-science-bill/</u>.
- Schnell, M., Brooks, E. (2022). "Whip-Lash: House GOP Moves to Oppose CHIPS-Plus Bill in Rebuke to Manchin Deal | The Hill,". <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3577342-</u> whip-lash-house-gop-moves-to-oppose-chips-plus-bill-in-rebuke-to-manchin-deal/.
- Semiconductor Industry Association. (2018). "What Is a Semiconductor?" Semiconductor Industry Association. <u>https://www.semiconductors.org/semiconductors-101/what-is-a-semiconductor/</u>.
- Sun, H. (2019). "U.S.-China Tech War." China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 05, no. 02: 197–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/S237774001950012X</u>.

Swanson, A., Zhong, R. (2020). "U.S. Places Restrictions on China's Leading Chip Maker." The New York Times, sec. Technology.

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/26/technology/trump-china-smic-blacklist.html.

Tardi, C. (2023). "What Is Moore's Law and Is It Still True?" Investopedia.

https://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/mooreslaw.asp.

The White House "The Build Back Better Framework." The White House.

https://www.whitehouse.gov/build-back-better/.

- The White House. (2023). "President Biden Announces Key Appointments to Boards and Commissions." The White House <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/02/28/president-biden-announces-key-appointments-to-boards-and-commissions-18/</u>.
- Thompson, N., Ge, S., Manso, G. (2022). "The Importance of (Exponentially More) Computing Power." arXiv. <u>https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2206.14007</u>.
- Thorbecke, C. (2022). "The US Is Spending Billions to Boost Chip Manufacturing. Will It Be Enough? | CNN Business,". <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/18/tech/us-chip-</u> manufacturing-semiconductors/index.html.
- U.S. Chamber of Commerce. (2023). "The State of Small Business in America,". https://www.uschamber.com/small-business/state-of-small-business-now.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. (2023). "Commerce Department Outlines Proposed National Security Guardrails for CHIPS for America Incentives Program." U.S. Department of Commerce, <u>https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2023/03/commerce-</u> department-outlines-proposed-national-security-guardrails.

- U.S. Department of Justice. (2023). "Office of Public Affairs | Deputy Attorney General Lisa O. Monaco Delivers Remarks on Disruptive Technologies at Chatham House | United States Department of Justice,". <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/deputy-attorney-general-</u> lisa-o-monaco-delivers-remarks-disruptive-technologies-chatham.
- U.S. Department of State. (2020). "The Chinese Communist Party's Military-Civil Fusion Policy." United States Department of State,. <u>https://2017-2021.state.gov/military-civil-fusion/</u>.
- Widakuswara, P. (2022). "Biden Pushes Expansion of Domestic Semiconductor Manufacturing." VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/biden-pushes-expansion-of-domestic-semiconductor-manufacturing/6407527.html</u>.
- Wood, J. (2022). "Is the CHIPS Act the Answer to the US Microchip Crisis?" *Chicago Policy Review*. <u>https://chicagopolicyreview.org/2022/03/07/is-the-chips-act-the-answer-to-the-us-microchip-crisis/</u>.